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MEETING MINUTES

PRINCE WILLIAM COUNTY SOLID WASTE ADVISORY GROUP (SWAG) 

April 10, 2025 

ATTENDANCE 

SWAG Members: 

Present: Joel Becker, James Gestrich, Tom Smith, Jane Wyman 

Absent: Mark Bonner, Sidney ‘’ST” Billingsley, Harry Glasgow, Lynn Meadows, Arshdeep 
Pannu, Amritpal Singh, Keisha Strand 

Solid Waste Division Staff: Monica Gorman, Renad Uri  

Other County Staff: Khattab Shammout, Director of Public Works 

Guests: None 

OPENING 

Ms. Gorman called the meeting of the Solid Waste Advisory Group (SWAG) to order at 7:05 p.m. via 
Microsoft Teams.  

AGENDA TOPICS 

INTRODUCTIONS 

Ms. Gorman welcomed everyone to the meeting. Renad Uri introduced herself.  Khattab Shammout, 
Director of Public Works, also introduced himself and thanked the Solid Waste Advisory Group 
members for dedicating their time, expertise, and energy.  

APPOINTMENTS 

A slide listing SWAG members’ names, districts, appointment dates, and end dates was shown. The 
Board of County Supervisors (Board) officially appointed Tom Smith as a new SWAG member on 
January 14, 2025.  Jane Wyman’s and Harry Glasgow’s appointments expired on December 31, 2023. 
Solid Waste staff will provide contact information for the Gainesville District, and Ms. Wyman stated 
that she will contact her supervisor regarding a reappointment. All other members have an 
appointment expiration date of December 31, 2027. 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

None 
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APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES 

 
The draft minutes of the January 9, 2025 SWAG meeting were approved. Ms. Gorman noted that the 
meeting minutes are posted on the Solid Waste website. Members can easily find the page by 
searching Prince William County SWAG in a web browser. 

 
OPERATIONAL UPDATES 

Landfill Operations 

Ms. Gorman provided a photo and an update on the new Phase 3 Cell B construction project. The 
liner system is almost finished, a rain cap is being installed, and the cell will be largely complete, 
except for any punch list items and the Department of Environmental Quality review and issuance of 
a certificate to operate. There were no issues related to cell construction.  

The same company that is constructing the cell was also contracted to repair the leachate lagoon 
liner system. This is approximately a $600,000 project. This is the third known repair of the leachate 
lagoon liner system. The new liner will be placed on top of the previous two.  

The third project is the capping of Phase II, Sequence 5, which should start in the next few weeks 
(late April/May). This involves stripping off existing soil cover, bringing the area to grade, and 
installing a liner system. 
 
Compost Facility Operations 

Ms. Gorman shared stats and photos taken at the facility, depicting the operational steps. 

Since the beginning of the fiscal year on July 1, 2024, the landfill and compost facility have processed 
about 42,000 tons of organics, including Christmas Trees. The photos shared were of processed 
food waste, the bunker system used to speed up the composting process, incoming organics, and a 
tub grinder at work making mulch. 

Surface water samples from the stormwater pond at the compost facility indicate levels of 
phosphorus and nitrogen that need to be reduced. Staff are working with the vendor, Convertus, to 
resolve the issue.  
 
Recycling/Diversion Outreach Programs  

Ms. Uri gave an overview of upcoming outreach events. Dumpster Days for spring and summer are 
hosted in partnership with district offices. On May 10, 2025, there will be two events: Compost 
Awareness Day at the compost facility and a Household Hazardous Waste Drop-Off event at the 
OmniRide Western bus facility. On May 17, 2025, the division will host its Spring Paper Shred event 
at the Pfitzner Stadium parking lot. 

Ms. Uri encouraged SWAG members to assist in creating awareness to help increase the use of 
these services. Several members asked about or suggested groups for outreach, such as HOAs, 
schools, churches, etc.   
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Project Updates 

FY26 Solid Waste Budget Review and Initiatives  

Ms. Gorman presented information on the Solid Waste Division’s proposed FY26 budget. Ms. 
Gorman presented three video clips from previous Board meetings. County Executive (CXO) Chris 
Shorter made his first budget presentation on February 18, 2025. He highlighted the option of 
returning to operating on Sundays at the landfill. The proposal from Solid Waste to support Sunday 
operations requires one additional FTE and a $300,000 investment to support a scale house 
operator and differential pay for employees for work performed on Saturday and Sunday, as well as 
a six-month lead time to notify haulers and others that will be impacted. Sufficient time to recruit 
staff would also be needed. The compost facility would also be open on Sunday. Additionally, Mr. 
Shorter noted that no Solid Waste fee would be requested in FY26, but some changes would be 
recommended in the years ahead. 

Tom Smith noted that haulers would likely incur additional costs to meet the proposed landfill 
schedule of 7 a.m. to 4 p.m. and would pass that on to their customers, citing the County as the 
reason. Ms. Gorman acknowledged this was a possible outcome and stated County leadership was 
aware of this potential. 

The second presentation, which featured Solid Waste budget initiatives, included slides presented by 
Director of Public Works, Khattab Shammout, during the March 4, 2025, budget work session. Ms. 
Gorman noted that the full presentation can be watched online. The presentation includes options 
to address the Board's request to open the Landfill and Compost Facility on Sundays. The current 
facility schedule is Monday through Friday, 6:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m., Saturday, 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., 
and closed on Sunday (69 hours per week).  

Currently, most Solid Waste employees at the facilities work half the Saturdays of the year. Sunday 
operating hours would require most employees to also work half the Sundays of the year. Requiring 
employees to work the entire weekend is anticipated to create retention issues. 

The recommended Sunday opening schedule is 7 a.m. to 4 p.m., Monday through Sunday (63 hours 
per week). This schedule improves labor utilization because it eliminates the need for a double shift 
to cover the existing 12-hour open day. The proposed schedule would require only one shift. 

In 2021, Solid Waste had a 40% or greater position vacancy rate. Currently, vacancies are at 
approximately 5%. Ms. Gorman attributes the County’s ability to attract employees to the Board 
authorizing salary increases over the last few years. However, if the facilities open on Sundays, some 
loss of staff is expected. In order to help employee retention, the budget proposal includes a 
request for shift differential pay of $100 per day for work on Saturdays and Sundays. Staff also 
requested a six-month lead time before implementation of Sunday opening for outreach to haulers, 
residents, staff scheduling, staff input, recruitment, etc.  

Ms. Gorman stated that the Board met on April 8, 2025, for the FY26 Budget Recap. CXO Shorter 
presented a slide with four Sunday opening options based on Board feedback from the previous 
meetings. Option one is the original proposal: 7 a.m. to 4 p.m., seven days per week. Option two is 
the same: 7 a.m. to 4 p.m., except on Thursdays when the facilities would close later at 6:00 p.m.  
Option three is the current schedule with the addition of 8 a.m. to 5 p.m. on Sundays. Option three 
has a significant financial impact and requires an additional 12 FTEs that would have to be absorbed 
by the solid waste fund, effectively increasing fees. Option four is to keep the current schedule and 
remain closed on Sundays. 
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Division Staffing 

Ms. Gorman shared that an existing position was reclassified to a Litter Crew Supervisor position, 
which has been filled. The Board also authorized an additional litter crew in FY25, so now we have 
three teams. We have one final spot on this new team to fill. Ms. Gorman noted that the third crew 
is paid from the general fund, reflecting the Board’s commitment to having a cleaner County.  

The Solid Waste Division now has seventy-nine staff and seven vacancies. 
 
Technology and Software 

A summary of technology improvements was discussed as summarized below.  

The Division worked with DoIT to obtain new solid waste management software called Re-
Trac Connect. This software supports the Division’s efforts to move away from paper 
applications and processing to online processes. The Re-Trac system also allows two-way 
communication between haulers and staff.  

The scale software has recently been enhanced, and changes will be implemented to 
improve the efficiency and accuracy of verifying residents’ addresses. The customer’s 
driver’s license will be scanned, and the software will match the address with our GIS system 
to verify County residency. The Solid Waste decal will no longer be used because the decal 
does not expire, so it is not a reliable proof of residency over time. 

The Division has implemented a new web-based Litter Crew work management system, 
Asset Essentials, which eliminated the previous paper-based process. Crew leads and the 
supervisor can now enter data into the software to manage where collection will occur and 
reporting efforts. 

The Division will also be using Re-Trac Connect t to collect recycling and refuse data 
collection from the private sector to support the state recycling rate report. This data was 
previously collected on forms that were emailed by reporters and the data hand entered by 
staff in a spreadsheet. With Rec-Trac, the reporting entities will enter their information into 
the system and directly populate a database that can generate the recycling report.   

An online load and truck inspection process has been developed to eliminate paper forms. 
The two environmental monitoring specialists will have tablets and can fill out the necessary 
forms online, which will populate the database for the reports needed. Staff provided a 
demonstration of the online inspection form. 

 

SWAG MEMBER GENERAL QUESTIONS/COMMENTS 
 
Mr.  Billingsly shared that he hears concerns about household hazardous waste disposal and the 
desire for more or different days to drop off items, and people not knowing about the program. Ms. 
Gorman suggested the division could consider more outreach. She also shared that the program 
currently costs about $800,000 annually to operate the two days per week. An additional day is 
probably possible with the contractor, but it would likely raise the program cost significantly due to 
having the vendor’s employees on site more frequently.  
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Ms. Meadows questioned the cost-effectiveness of adding another day to HHW and noted her 
experience with using the program and the ease of use with not a long wait time. Ms. Gorman noted 
that people like solid waste services, and it is a challenge to balance real demand for the service 
versus the cost of the service. 

Mr. Smith inquired about the status and revenue of the new RNG facility, which came online in May 
and is going well. He also asked about the EcoPark concept and trail. Ms. Gorman stated that the 
trail was disrupted by an underground sewer line installation by a private party that had an 
easement through the middle of the landfill and has not been entirely repaired. Mr. Smith asked 
about the proposed education building by the water tower, and Ms. Gorman noted that there has 
been no movement on the building because the Solid Waste Fund is insufficient to fund 
improvements beyond critical capital infrastructure. Mr. Smith stated that private funding should be 
considered. 
 

ADJOURNMENT and NEXT MEETING 

The meeting closed at 8:26 p.m. 

Next Meeting—July 10, 2025, via Teams. 
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